
 

Treasury:  075 T2004 637 Response to letter from Toll Holdings.doc 

Treasury Report:  Response to Letter from Toll Holdings 

Date: 14 April 2004 Treasury Priority: Medium 

Security Level: COMMERCIAL SENSITIVE Report No: T2004/637 

Action Sought 

 Action Sought Deadline 

Minister of Finance 

 

Sign the attached letter to Paul Little When convenient 

Contact for Telephone Discussion (if required) 

Name Position Telephone 1st Contact

     

     

     
 
 
Enclosure: Yes



COMMERCIAL SENSITIVE 
 

 
14 April 2004 SH-8-4-2  

Treasury Report: Response to Letter from Toll Holdings 

Executive Summary 

Toll Holdings (Toll) is reneging on aspects of its July 2003 agreement with the Crown.  In 
particular it is not complying with commitments to transfer the rail network infrastructure at an 
early date.   
 
This paper assesses the options open to the government to resolve this situation and makes 
recommendations about a way forward.  The government’s options are very limited, 
particularly if the goal is to take ownership of the assets before 1 July 2004.   
 
At present Toll has strong incentives to delay the transaction.  It is recommended that Toll be 
offered the choice of either executing the transaction as agreed in July 2003 or opening it up 
to resolution of issues which appear to be unclear and are nominated by either party.  Toll 
may perceive the latter option as creating some down-side risks, making delay less 
attractive.  Alternately, if delay is still attractive to Toll, it gives the Crown the opportunity to 
achieve some more of its objectives for rail.   

Recommended Action 

We recommend that you: 
 
a. refer this report to the Ad Hoc Committee on Rail Policy; 
 
 Agree/disagree. 
 
b. sign the attached letter to Paul Little Managing Director of Toll Holdings 
 
 Agree/disagree. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
for Secretary to the Treasury 
 
 
 
 
 
Hon Dr Michael Cullen 
Minister of Finance 
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Treasury Report: Response to Letter from Toll Holdings 

Purpose of Report 

1. On 1 April 2004 Toll Holdings wrote to your office rejecting the suggestion of a “drop 
dead” date for completion of the rail network transfer and reiterating Toll’s position on 
the items it requires to be agreed before the transfer.  Toll’s current requirements are at 
significant variance with those it agreed with the Crown in July 2003.   

 
2. This report canvases the government’s options for advancing the transaction and 

provides a letter we recommend you send to Toll.  

Background 

3. The July 2003 Agreement between the Crown and Toll Holdings was structured to 
achieve a rapid transfer of ownership of the rail network.  This arrangement was for the 
benefit of the Crown, but was agreed by Toll as part of the negotiated package.  The 
July 2003 Agreement identified three key contracts that should be completed before 
the transfer: 

 
• An Agreement for Sale & Purchase; 

• An Interim Access Agreement; and 

• A Management Agreement.  

4. In addition, the deal explicitly provided for the situation where these three contracts 
were not finalised with a joint acknowledgement that the asset transfer would proceed 
irrespective of whether or not any of the contracts had been executed.    

 
5. In marked contrast to these commitments Toll’s current position is that all elements 

with significant commercial implications must be resolved before transfer of the assets.  
The July 2003 Agreement identified two further contracts to be completed after transfer 
of ownership of the infrastructure.  These were: 

 
• A revised Core lease; and 

• The (long-term) Access Agreement.  

6. It was agreed that these two contracts would be finalised after “Completion” but before 
the handover of management control of the network.  In summary, there are three 
documents that it is desirable but not necessary to finalise before asset transfer.   
There are two further contracts that are not required immediately.  

 
7. Drafting of the “desirable” agreements is well advanced and officials consider they 

could be completed with a fortnight of dedicated effort.   
 
8. While the letter from Toll suggests that a June 2004 Completion date is achievable 

even with its expanded requirements, officials expect the revised Core lease and 
Access Agreement negotiations to be complex and difficult.  In the absence of a “drop 
dead” date finalisation of these agreements is unlikely to happen quickly.  Officials 
consider that further delays would be inevitable.  
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9. Toll’s current position appears to be aimed at achieving three objectives:  
 

• To secure more concessions from the Crown;  

• To renegotiate elements of the deal now that it has fully recognised the Crown 
intends TrackCo to be an independent entity;  

• To slip the transaction past 1 July 2004, and gain tax advantages. 

10. Toll’s negotiating position is much stronger while it retains the infrastructure assets so, 
if it is seeking more concessions or to renegotiate aspects of the deal, it is unlikely to 
willingly transfer the assets until it has secured the concessions it desires. 

Options 

11. The government appears to have a number of options to facilitate the transfer.  
However, each of the options has significant risks and none of them in themselves 
resolve all the issues.  Possible options include: 

 
• Hold firm on the existing deal; 

• Negotiate with Toll on the basis of their requests; 

• Litigate to enforce Crown rights;  

• Legislate to enforce Crown rights;  

• Negotiate with Toll on the basis of their requests and additional Crown objectives. 

12. The option of withdrawal is also a theoretical possibility and this is the option that a 
participant with pure commercial objectives would probably take at this point.  
However, it is not included in the list above because it does not achieve the 
government's policy objectives.  Threat of withdrawal would be risky unless there was a 
willingness to pursue this course. To be effective any such action would also need to 
withdraw any suggestion of future financial support for the network. 

 
Hold firm 

13. Insistence on the existing deal is an attractive option as it would avoid further 
concessions and set a useful precedent for the future relationship with Toll Holdings.  
However, this process would be prolonged and would certainly slip past 1 July 2004.  A 
prolonged stalemate is possible.  There is a small risk Toll would attempt to extricate 
itself from the agreement.  

 
Negotiate 

14. Agreeing to negotiate now on Toll’s additional requirements would get the transaction 
moving again.  However, unless the Crown wishes to concede all Toll's arguments, 
negotiation is likely to be a prolonged process, and will almost certainly delay Crown 
ownership of the network beyond 1 July.  If Toll sets the agenda then the substantive 
effect of further negotiation is likely to be the transfer of further value to Toll.  An 
agreement to negotiate Toll’s additional requirements without a “drop-dead” date would 
most likely result in Toll delaying Completion until Toll has achieved all of its 
commercial objectives.  
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Litigation 

15. Although Toll is in clear breach of its agreements the Crown’s legal options are limited 
and litigation is likely to be very prolonged and relatively unproductive.  The July 2003 
agreement with Toll, made before its takeover of Tranz Rail, was, of necessity, 
somewhat indirect.    The agreement is not to complete the Heads of Agreement, but 
rather requires Toll to use its best endeavours to get Tranz Rail to sign the Heads.  As 
three of the five Tranz Rail directors are Toll appointees the endeavours required are 
not onerous.  However the best outcome from litigation would be a court finding that 
Toll had not used "best endeavours".  This would be insufficient to force completion of 
the contract.  It is doubtful that the Crown could justify a claim for damages of sufficient 
size to alter Toll’s incentives.   

  
Legislation  

16. While legislation is always a theoretical possibility for the Crown it is not an attractive 
option as, in addition to the standard objections to resolving an essentially commercial 
issue by legislation, there are specific issues that would make it more difficult in this 
case.  

 
17. Clearly, any suggestion of legislation would affect national and international 

perceptions of the New Zealand business environment.  Vehement local and Australian 
opposition could be expected and we would expect a flow-on effect to the levels of 
foreign investment. 

 
18. Legislation could potentially secure a range of outcomes, from the date of completion 

for tax purposes through to ownership of property rights.  However, there does not 
appear to be a simple and effective legislative option in this case.  Officials have 
identified the following legislative options: 

 
a. Set a future, fixed Completion date (pre-July) or remove the tax benefit that Tranz 

Rail may obtain by delay; 

b. Deem Completion to have occurred; 

c. Acquire Toll shares in TRH with compensation under Public Works Act; 

d. Acquire all TRH shares with compensation under Public Works Act; 

e. Nationalise the Track; or 

f. Revoke the Core lease. 

19. Each of these options has significant disadvantages.  Building legislation around the 
terms of the existing agreements (Options a. or b.) would be likely to generate fewer 
objections than more sweeping legislation.  However it would be difficult to create 
effective legislation as, while the existing agreements describe the principles to be 
applied, the documents do not contain sufficient detail to complete the transaction.  Any 
such legislation that did not bind Toll to the transaction would provide it with a strong 
incentive to abandon this transaction and seek a different one.  

 
20. Acquisition of shares (Options c. or d.) would leave the Crown with ownership of the 

operating company and have additional costs in the range of $200 million to $350 
million.  The fact that the current share price is significantly in excess of the price Toll 
paid could be an added constraint. 
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21. Options aimed specifically at obtaining ownership of the track (a., b., e. & f.) have the 

substantial practical impediment that the rail network and “TrackCo” staff are currently 
embedded within the broader functions of Tranz Rail and are not yet precisely defined.  
On-going cooperation from Tranz Rail is required to separate TrackCo staff and 
systems from OpCo. 

 
22. Options targeting the individual rights of Tranz Rail (a.) or Toll (c.) would have Bill of 

Rights implications. 
 
23. In summary, there are substantial impediments to the legislative options and the 

tangible and intangible costs are very high.  Relative to these, the benefits appear to be 
modest. 

 
Negotiate additional Crown objectives  

24. It is apparent that Toll is attempting to make some significant changes to the 
implementation process in the July 2003 agreement.  It has also asked for a number of 
“clarifications” that subtly modify the agreement in its favour.  In these circumstances 
the Crown would be justified in considering any clarifications to the agreement that it 
might wish to make.  All of this should be done within the provisions of the existing 
agreement. 

 
25. There are a number of items that the Crown might wish to clarify with Toll.  These 

include the Crown’s rights over use of the $200 million “non-recoverable” capex, the 
“use-it-or-lose-it” provision, access rights for long-distance passenger services and the 
role of the Toll director. 

 
26. It should be noted that increasing the number of items open for negotiation will not 

speed up the settlement and does increase the risk of further delays.  A settlement 
date before July 2004 is unlikely.  It is also possible that Toll would attempt to extricate 
itself from the agreement.  However, it does allow negotiators to push back more 
effectively against Toll’s demands and may assist the Crown to achieve additional 
objectives.  

Conclusion 

27. As noted above, the options all have significant risks and none of them in themselves 
resolve all the issues.  Of the various scenarios now being considered, only legislation 
or Toll agreement to a “drop dead” date are likely to result in transfer of the network 
before 1 July 2004. 

 
28. On balance we recommend that you respond to Toll by offering two alternatives.  Either 

execute the transaction as agreed in July 2003 or open it up to clarification of issues 
nominated by either party.  From the Crown perspective both of these alternatives have 
potential advantages.  Conversely for Toll it creates some risks, which Toll will need to 
weigh against the strong incentives in favour of delay that it currently faces.    
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Paul Little 
Toll Holdings 
Level 8, 380 St Kilda Rd 
Melbourne  
VIC 3004 
AUSTRALIA 
 
 
Dear Paul 
 
COMPLETION OF THE RAIL NETWORK TRANSFER 

I am writing in response to the letter of 1 April 2004 sent to my office by Stephen Stanley.  I 
am increasingly concerned that Toll Holdings appears to be reneging on the agreement that 
you and I signed on 7 July 2003.   
 
Rapid transfer of rail network assets was a key part of that agreement from the Crown 
perspective.  I note that we went so far as to agree (Clause 5.5) that the transfer would take 
place even if the legal documentation was not finalised.  The Toll position now appears to be 
that not only must those contracts be settled, but a number of matters we had specifically 
agreed to deal with after Completion must now be finalised before Completion.   
 
Late last year you and I discussed the earlier Toll request to delay the Completion date.  In 
that conversation I clearly indicated that a delay was not acceptable to the government.  I am 
therefore extremely disappointed at continuing Toll manoeuvring to create delays.  I consider 
that the Crown has been taking a very generous, “good faith” approach to this relationship, 
including agreeing a number of “clarifications” to meet Toll concerns and deferring the $5 
million non-completion payment to accommodate Toll’s timetable.  I remain to be convinced 
that this approach is being reciprocated by Toll.   
 
Nevertheless, I am prepared to offer one further opportunity to break the current deadlock.  
We can either: 
 
• Finalise the July 2003 agreement exactly as written, with no additional concessions or 

“clarifications” from either side; or 
• Agree to resolve all major issues prior to Completion, including matters of interest to 

either party.  
 

Should you decide to finalise on the terms of the July 2003 contract I expect your agreement 
to a “drop dead” date for transfer of the network assets no later than 30 May 2004.   
 
 

  
 



 

 
Should you prefer to resolve all issues prior to Completion the Crown would withdraw the 
existing side letter and we would start discussion anew.  In that context there are a number 
of items that the Crown would wish to discuss.  These include: 
 
• Decision rights over the $200 million “non-recoverable” capex; 
• terms of the “use it or lose it” provision; 
• access rights for long-distance passenger services; and 
• the role of the Toll director on TrackCo. 
 
In closing I should also make it clear that Toll bears all of the responsibility for Tranz Rail’s 
capital costs until the asset transfer is completed.  The second of the two approaches above 
would appear to increase that cost for Toll. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Hon Dr Michael Cullen   
Minister of Finance 

  
 


